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 Western Cape Street Children’s Forum
MINUTES OF THE WCSCF Monthly Meeting
 

Wednesday 16th November 2016, 10h00–12h00 

@ Salesian Institute, Somerset Road
ATTENDANCE:   Nick Van Rooyen (Teahmo), Wilma Piek (VRCID), Eddie Thesen (NACCW), Marguerite Holtzhausen (SALGA), Anneline Carolus (DSD-Regional office), Nontombi Ngogodo (DSD-Metro North), Vanessa Japtha (IESA), Theodore Hendricks (DSD- CTO), Mikaeel Domingo (DSD- Retreat), Aishia Bassardien (DSD- CTO), Sam Clayton (DSD-Fish Hoek), Colleen Brookes-Gain (WCSCF) and Janice Sparg (WCSCF)
APOLOGIES:  Reinette Retief (Streetsmart), Marion Thomas (KBSJSRA), Dick Smit (DSD Metro North), Dean Ramjoomia (Private), Herman Smit (CAP), Stacey Doorley-Jones (2nd Chance), Isobel Swarts (Badisa), Headman Siralala (CCID), Pam Jackson (Ons Plek)
1. WELCOME.  Introductions: Introductions went around the room
2. Minutes of last meeting & matters arising.  All read the minutes of the previous meeting.  Nick proposed the minutes and Janice (as the only other person present at the last meeting) seconded it and Wilma seconded it when she arrived.
Agenda Points Added:  

· Vanessa raised point concerning the upcoming Vanessa asked for the following to be added:  The premier’s office WC Govt was holding workshops to discuss the appointment of a commissioner for children. They were obligated to under the WC constitution to appoint somebody.   Also, Vanessa: how should she go extend an invite to WCSCF to visit IESA -  She should email Janice or Colleen.
· Nontombi raised: Lately City of Cape Town social dev. was establishing role player’s plan of action meetings regarding street people /children – Local Networks of Care.  She was trying to ensure that the WCSCF be invited to these meetings.

3. New Executive Committee Offices.  Janice reported back the nominated Executive Positions:  

Chairperson:  
Nick van Rooyen  (Teahmo)

Vice Chair: 
Wilma Piek (VRCID)

Treasurer:
Stacey Doorley-Jones (2nd Chance)

Members: 
Herman Smit, Isobel Swarts and Headman Siralala.  Pam on leave for 3 months.
4. Feedback from WCSCF Coordinator.
(a) Vredenburg & Heseequa Region Trips- The Troubles.   On request of the Heseequa Municipality and role players Janice & Colleen went to Riversdale, Heidelberg, and Albertinia.  A Roleplayers Forum was held and three schools were visited, briefing teachers and principals on the reporting of children in need of care and protection.  Schools complained the Swrkers were not doing their jobs.   Swrkers were feeling overwhelmed and desperate, with very limited resources but huge caseloads. They were also disconnected from the communities. There were so many children with severe behaviour problems. Many Parents either unable to manage their children or the parents were demotivated, drinking or doing drugs. There were no CYCC’s and, even with central admissions, it takes years to place a child from their regions.   Swrkers from Badisa and Child Welfare who could not attend the meeting were visited, where Janice & Colleen just to listen to them. One SWorker (aged 23) was leaving as she felt the pressure/ caseloads too huge and the resources to few.   Another SWorker was completely overwhelmed by the schools calling her constantly with a list of 60 children every week.  They felt they needed more Swrkers. The same need had been evident in Vredenburg as well.  

In a conversation with another Badisa Supervisor, Janice was told that the problem was not with Badisa , but with the lack of facilities.  “If there were more facilities, they could place the children.”  She felt that the entire system lacked capacity.
One prevalent issue is the number of child on child sexual behaviour taking place amongst children.  SWorkers feel they do not have the capacity to give these cases the time and attention they need.  They do not have time for ongoing weekly meetings with the children.  They also say that SAPS have little assistance to give in these cases.   They feel the situation is desperate.   Janice connected them to Edith Kriel from the Trauma Centre and Robert MacDonald (DSD HOD).

Marguerite asked if there were any other means of support, preventative programs, and aftercare facilities in those areas.  Janice had unfortunately not had time to find this out, but had put the topic “Prevention vs Crisis” up for discussion.  One of the functions of WCSCF is to assist with developing Regional Forums so that role players can connect to build relationships, improve communication and actively collaborate in their areas. The Heseequa region said they meet often, but not with resulting ACTION and resources remain few.  They, however, they do not have many SC.

On the other hand Gansbaai (not Stilbaai), were talking about 30 Street Children coming from the local communities.   Janice noted that in Vredenburg, the DSD Swrkers say they do not have a Street Children problem, yet talking to the principals was another story completely.  Marguerite asked if teachers were actually getting the support they needed.
In all the places we have visited, when it comes to children on the street, across the board the number of children coming into the CBD’s had been reduced, BUT  the number of children in the communities not attending school, dropping out of school, hanging around, begging and stealing were high in these communities and growing.   For example in Muizenberg last year, there were about 6 SC but when SAPS took those children back to Vrygrond, there were about 50 others (now 100) just hanging around the streets. That was where the actual problem was.   Marguerite responded that this was to be found, throughout the whole of the WC.   Janice has an upcoming meeting with Robert Macdonald to discuss these issues with him. 

(For the benefit of the newcomers, Janice elaborated on the Designated Team for SC).  

She said that earlier in the year the WCSCF had approached Robert with the proposal of a Designated Dedicated team to work solely with Street Children from the “street” to adulthood.   He agreed to set up a team in the CT CBD and the Far South, saying their workloads would be reduced in time. However, till now, caseloads are still huge, with Samuel Clayton (Far South) having about 80 other cases, meaning he hardly has time (or a vehicle) to see to the calls about children on the street.  Andrea Castle (DSD CTLO), with about 100 other cases, said that they are short staffed and had to make do.  Janice would speak to Robert about this situation across the province.  

Janice reported that on the 8 November, Rochshana was meeting with Debbie Dreyer (van Staden) from DSD to sign an MOU between WCED and DSD.  In theory that sounded like an excellent idea, but it would be good to know exactly what they going to agree to?  Rochshana also said WCED Swkers only get involved in academic issues and to do prevention/ anti bullying programs.
Eddie responded that Alfred Harris always said and still says that there were enough Swrkers in the country but they were incorrectly employed (deployed).  Having read the minutes, the WCED Swrkers only refer children who have social issues, doing none of the “social work” themselves.  Janice agreed that the issue of WCED SWorker not doing family work (related to purely ‘social’ issues) is confusing to all.  The school Social Workers refering everything of this nature to DSD, addressing only academic related issues, and doing Bullying Programmes and such like.  Eddie continued: The work the School Swkers seem to be doing is “lifeskills” work, which can be done by CYCW’s.   Regarding Robert and the Teams, are these swkers specifically qualified to work with street children?  Years ago, an outreach worker, John, worked with groups of SC numbering 30-40 - the outreach workers had all the skills nec – a Swker was not required.   According to the Children’s Act, they did not require formal training and registration with their South African council of social service professions.    He said this ties in with what is happening in KZN where they have doubled their person power by training support counselors.  These people would eventually be used as CYCWs at the schools. NACCW were talking to the NATIONAL EDUCATION Dept about rolling this out.  If Rochshana wanted to be proactive, this is a great start and exactly what was needed.  Janice said she would discuss this with Rochshana.   Ntombi said that DSD was supposed to do all statutory work.  He said “of course the Swkers would be frustrated, as they are not doing what they are trained to do”.
Anneline responded that she had tried to work with and accommodate WCED SW’s but found that they seemed to be confused about their roles, responsibilities and matters of social work to do micro, macro etc , all that methods of Social work services.
Vanessa responded in terms of the inclusive education policy, the new SIAS (SCREENING, IDENTIFICATION, ASSESSMENT, and SUPPORT), the fundamental principle of SIAS is the provision of all of these types of support. There was supposed to be a district based support team, which is a transversal team where you have academic, finance, human resources. All those officials have a role to play in support provision to the children.   She felt that there was resistance from WCED and, in addition, it is not just about academics.   There was a care and support teaching program where WCED needed to liaise with DSD with SAPS, PUBLIC SAFETY and all those other departments. Parents were coming up against this kind of red tape and run-around all the time. There has to be a clarification of roles.

Janice said that when she spoke to WCED, Rochshana was very clear on their roles. They were organised, had their partners they work with, person to deal with skills. etc.  Vanessa responded that SIAS was there for a reason and the Care and Support Teaching and Learning. WCED needed to be reminded of it and then adjust the way they work.  Provincially Coordination of services was a problem as everyone works in pockets.

Janice also mentioned that in the WCSCF request for the Dedicated Team, it was stated that 2 SW’s were not necessary, but that it could be 1 SWorker and 1 Com Dev W / CYCW / SAW, which would work fine.  
Marguerite said that in her role as advisor in social development when she had to look at community needs, DSD would tell her to look it up in the IDP.   However, the way the IDP was filled out did not always fully record what the community needed.  Taking Melkhoutfontein as an example, it would be feasible to bring together a coordinated group, all the stakeholders, have a workshop with the community, then asks the following: 

· What are the problems that keep you awake at night?   

· Say the answer happens to be the school drop-outs, so the question should then be asked:

· What are we going to do about it?

· We need to dip into the communities.

· We cannot force communities to do things however; we need to work with them so they want to do things for their communities and we need to include them.

Nontombi gave an example of a 6 month project that National DSD had in Delft 2 years ago. At the end of it, there was supposed to be feedback but no feedback was sought and it just ended there.
Eddie said that the explosion of the population was where the problem lay. Corporal punishment and sexual harassment was out on the streets and teachers were sometimes the direct result of children’s behavior.   Preventative work was the work of CYCW.

Nick responded that we could spend much more time on the topics under discussion, but we as a collective voice needed to decide on the way forward and who would be taking it forward.   He suggested that Janice connect with other stakeholders and give feedback next year.  Eg:  this is what WCED/DSD/ NATIONAL/ PROVINCIAL say, etc, so that we work towards presenting a document and position ourselves for progress report and take it forward.

Janice to speak to Robert, Debbie (about the MOU & what it entailed).

Nick emphasized the important role that NGO’s play.

(B)  National Education Department & the 3 Stream Skills Model.  Herman had the previous month brought to our attention the  new 3 Streams Model being initiated by the National Dept of Education: a Skills Curriculum.   Rochshana snt us a powerpoint presentation by Alistair Mather who is heading it up.  We will get Alistair to come present it in the new year.
Schooling divided into 3 streams:  Technical Vocation, Technical Occupation & Academic

Starting from Gr6 - Children aged 14-15years 
25 subjects:  Languages, Functional mathematics, Basic LifeSkills, Agriculture, Arts and crafts, Office and administration, Early child dev, Mechanical technology, Motor mechanics, Spray painting, Mechanical technology, Bodyworks, Panel beating , Spray painting, Mechanical technology, Welding, Sheet metal, Electrical technology, Civil technology (woodwork/timber), Personal care- Hairdressing, Personal care -Beauty ,Personal care -Ancillary health care, Service technology –upholstery, Service technology – Maintenance, Consumer studies (Food production/ sewing), Hospitality studies, Wholesale and retail, Civil technology, Civil technology (plumbing)
They are looking for schools to PILOT the PROGRAMME.
Eddie remarked that it was an integration of old school and technical school. 

Theo asked if the presentation could be emailed to them.  Janice said she would forward that segment but needed permission to forward the whole presentation. Janice would forward the email address to Theo and he could contact Alistair directly and get him to speak at his dept.

5. Discussion: PREVENTION VS CRISIS – Where do we put our effort?
Janice thought it would be good to look at what we have being doing the past year.  A lot of WCSCF time is spent getting the role players in the system to work together to address children on the street -  “Crisis”.   Lobbying for increased facility space.  This is good and necessary.   But then we have the example of Gansbaai: We tell them about the increased space at Lindelani – when they try to get children placed through central admissions, they are told its only for children in the CBD.  Unbelievable! That is area discrimination. A child is a child. We can use all our time fighting to improve “THE SYSTEM” , but is it a useful spending of my time?   How successful are we being in getting the system right?  Do we need to have some more focus on “Prevention”?   (two orgs left WCSCF saying our focus is mainly “Crisis” while their focus is “Prevention”.   She asked for some brainstorming.

Vanessa stated that it should be parallel process.   Vanessa responded that they try to work with schools on changing their culture, ethos, policies and practices.   Firstly, they get teachers to work with the nature of diversity in their classes. How does one begin to see the human in the child? Behaviour was a huge problem because classes were so big and the difference between punishment and discipline was not seen.  The basis of IESA working with schools is how to prevent things from spinning out of control.   Parallel to that we have the crisis management centre.   Children who had left school at 12 and then wanted to go to skills training at age 14.

Marguerite responded that children dropped out of school especially where parents worked and nobody had time to supervise or monitor the children or they did not have enough support.  Schools used to be a place of support and prevention, and were supposed to have aftercare facilities. Now, largely, the family is unsupported and the school is unsupported.  What can we put in place to prevent children falling through the cracks? 

Communities need support and resources with aftercare facilities etc. “Support homes” in the communities such as  “Eye on the Child” program was desperately needed.   There used to be aunties in the communities that would make sure children get to school. Schools have said they are willing to give a classrooms for aftercare.   We need to mobilize communities.   Janice also mentioned a “Walking Bus” project recently implemented and working well in Kleinmond.

Marguerite emphasized the importance of making Communities part of the solution process, including holiday programs (especially June holidays) ensuring that all children are busy.

Ntombi responded that DSD did not have or initiate holiday programs as in the past, but they slotted into other orgs hosting programs in the communities.

Anneline said that these projects needed to be sustainable. In the Swartland, all stakeholders worked together in Prevention.   All Social Services professionals, not just certain SW’s, should do preventative work.

Janice asked if businesses or DSD is generally approached regarding prevention to make these programmes sustainable.  That this was something to work on.  Marguerite replied that it was best to approach businesses. Once they see a change then they will support.  
Theo said that they had 8 children at court, it had been hectic with the help from SAPS it worked.  This coming Friday they will be starting their first conference at Lindelani.

Aishia felt that there should be programs not just be for children.  Up-skilling young mothers and linking them to programs, uplifting them, is vital as usually these mothers are very young have had no empowerment within the home.  She felt DSD should be working faster to get parents into rehab programs.  Also, skill the dads, so that they can train the young men in their communities.   Parent programs are important and the following needs to be looked at:
· The structures at home

· Investigating other siblings at home

· DSD does not have the funding – hence linking to community org programs.

· Teachers notice behaviour way too late.

· Education SW and DSD should work closer

How can this forum help you with what you spoke about?”  
Aishia felt she is way down at “the bottom” of the system.  She could not answer.

Nick responded that he wanted to make a suggestion. With Crisis vs Prevention being a parallel process.   In the new year, we should look to see whether it leans more towards prevention, both and keep the momentum going.  There were 2 ways: Top down &  Bottom up.    As a forum, we should get a delegation to the top of DSD and the top of Education.   We get a working committee to work on the information.  From the bottom up, it takes a village to raise a child.  As a forum, we need to: 

· Listen - establish good relationships

· Link into community programs

· Resource Hotspots 

· Take hands with schools; establish good relationships with principals and governing bodies.

· Listen to what they and the communities experience

Janice mentioned that since “Family” is vital: the core, the foundation;  could we look into how the WCSCF can  affect the issue of “Family”?

Marguerite emphasized the importance of good parenting programs.  Aishia mentioned SHAWCO and Toy Library as good orgs to link with in this regard.  .  Aishia thought we should get the “Aunties” program set up again;  and link with private companies, who can be persuaded.  Muizenberg had ‘surfers shop - Gary has opened a center for children from Lavender Hill.  (They have to do their homework first before they surf.

Nick asked everyone could please email Janice any programs/ initiatives of programs taking place.

Janice asked if DSD had a list of programs.  Marguerite said the municipality does but that would probably be outdated.

Wilma responded that many churches contribute to keeping children off the streets via programs, taking the child off the street, taking them camping but then they seem to get stuck.

Vanessa posed the following:   Start with little communities, people know their communities, setting up and creating databases and share/ network.

Janice asked about the use of Community Centres – possibly a community center in each community should be a good place to draw the people to;  maybe having an ECD as the draw card;  with a Community Notice Board advertising Skills Programs happening at the community center, accessible to the community. Apparently the City is responsible for these.  Marguerite said they now have multi-purpose center’s called Thusong.  Schools in communities also sometimes fulfil this role, offering activities and programmes.   Theo said that were also parent centers in the communities. Nontombi replied that DSD did not have the capacity to run these parent programs. There were some being run but not everywhere where it is really needed.

Nick said community centres would be good if there were sufficient resources, which is challenge.   And for now we need to work with what we have.  From the top down, to get people to talk to one another, he was thinking of a facilitated INDABA, creating a safe space to put everything on the table inviting people such as DSD, WCED, Local and National and tell them “listen guys the Legislation is killing us”.  How can we go forward?

Marguerite said there are many forums in place and she can give a breakdown of these, who’s who, and also contact with one of the Political Forums as well.  Nick suggested we meet with key top people beforehand to ensure they send a representative.   Nontombi said issues need to be taken back to them afterwards for action. Utilize the structures in place and then make sure the action cascades down to grassroots level (which is not happening now). Wilma felt that in the 5 years that she was working in this sector, there was a definite disconnects from grassroots level and the people making decisions and even the people making decision don’t communicate this down.  Nontombi said she had asked Wilmot to include WCSCF in City and LNOC planning, which Janice confirmed had been initiated.   Nick asked Ntombi to stay in contact with Janice in this regard.

6. Any other business:

Vanessa (IESA).  The WC Government and the Premiers office had held two workshops to discuss the appointment of a Children’s Commissioner for the WC.  The WC Constitution obliges them to appoint this person and they were now being pressurized to do so.   Very few civil societies had been invited and there had been an absolute split in terms of the 2 major models. They had been given 4 models:

1. Independent with a complaints mechanism.

2. Independent without complaints mechanism, 
and 2 others which were both centered in the Premiers office, 
3. one with the focus on access to services and
4. one with the focus on coordination of goverment services. 
According to policies and Acts, SOCIAL DEVELOPMENT is responsible for the promotion and protection of children; for the coordination of services that relate to implementation of the Children’s Act.  Civil society has been asking for an independent monitoring and complaints mechanism in order to hold the Government accountable.  Our concern is that Government departments are monitoring themselves and rarely reflect what Civil Society are concerned about.  If it is connected to the Premier’s Office, then it is no longer independent. 

WC Government argues that they do not have resources.  A number of civil rights orgs met about this the day before and are in the process of developing a position statement about this, with another on Friday.  The timeframe for the Premiers Office to actually table their final model to parliament is unknown.

IESA will circulate the statement to WCSCF for organiastions and individuals to endorse - please do.  We are calling for an Independent Monitoring & Complaints Office (number 1) to protect the rights of children. For instance, this would mean that the things discussed at WCSCF Meetings could be taken straight to the Children’s Commissioner - an ombudsperson.  Nick asked that Vanessa please forward the relevant info to Janice.

7. Next meeting:  25th January 2017

Nick wished everyone a good holiday season, to relax, spend time with their families and come back safely.

Enquiries:   Janice Sparg (WCSCF Coordinator)    Cell: 072 4500 456
  Email:  wcstreetchild@gmail.com
